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01/27/09 & 02/03/09

Secretary Moyer called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m. on Tuesday, January 27, 2009, Nelson Hall East, Room 201, Goodwin Forum.  A quorum was present.  Chair Mortazavi will arrive at 4:30 p.m. to chair the remainder of the meeting.
Members Present:  Arizzi, Bolick-Floss, Butler, Cannon, Cheyne, Faulk, Flashman, Goodman, Gunsalus, Harrington, Haynes, Holschuh, Knox, Kornreich, Larson, Marshall, McElwain, Mortazavi, Moyer, Nordstrom, Perryman, Powell, Reiss, Rizzardi, Schwetman, Snyder, Thobaben, Virnoche, Yarnall, Zoellner.     
Members Absent:  Gleason, Howe, Richmond, Shaeffer. 
Proxies:  Reiss for Craig, Virnoche for Kornreich, Virnoche for Larson, Zoellner for Marshall, Knox for Holschuh. 
Guests:  Madar, Whitlatch, Hartman, Ayoob, MacConnie, Mays, Fulgham, Crawford, Mullery, Mann, Kircher, Burges, Wells.
Proxies were announced.
1. Approval of Minutes from the Meeting of December 9, 2008  
M/S (Cheyne/Zoellner) to approve the minutes of the meeting of December 9, 2008 as written.  Senator Flashman will forwarded typographical errors to be corrected.  Motion PASSED with 1 Abstention.

2. TIME CERTAIN:  4:05 P.M. – Presentation of Nomination for 2008-2009 HSU Outstanding Professor

The Senate moved to executive session for the reading of the nomination letter, and then returned to formal session.
M/S/U (Cheyne/Powell) to approve the Faculty Award Committee’s nomination for the 2008/2009 Outstanding Professor Award.

M/S (Thobaben/Flashman) to make this an emergency item for immediate transmittal to the President.  Motion PASSED with 1 No vote.

It was suggested that item #5 on the agenda would not be appropriate to discuss without President Richmond being present and it was requested that the item be postponed to next week, if the President is available.  It was agreed to move the item to later in the agenda.
3. TIME CERTAIN:  4:15-4:30 – Open forum for the campus community 
There were no speakers for the open forum.

4. Presentation on Changes to Commencement (Rob Gunsalus, Frank Whitlatch and Mary Kay Hartman)

Gunsalus (VP for University Advancement), Whitlatch (Assoc. VP Marketing & Communications) and Hartman (Commencement Coordinator, Marketing & Communications) spoke on proposed changes to commencement and requested feedback from the Senate on the changes.

Over the years, considerable feedback has been received on commencement.  The feedback has been reviewed this past year and plans are underway to make some changes in response to the feedback.  

Additional feedback has been gathered systematically from the campus, including the University Executive Committee, the Commencement Committee, and friends and family of graduating students.  Major themes pulled out from the feedback gathered included:  there is a major bottleneck at the tunnel entrance to the stadium; stairs from West Gym are steep and dangerous and there have been injuries; ceremonies are too long and move along too slowly; speeches need a specific purpose – they tend to overlap and duplicate and there are too many speakers; process surrounding the presentation of diplomas is confusing; the photo-taking spot is not sufficient for number of people wanting to take photos; and the event itself has been in the red every year (last year by ca. $16,000).  

Maps were handed out to provide a visual of some of the proposed changes.  The main goal is to open up the stadium to alleviate crowding and re-orient everything to the north, where the trees will provide the backdrop.  Students and faculty will be seated on the field.  The East bleachers will be used for the majority of the guests, with spillover into the West bleachers if needed.  The Student Recreation Center will be used to stage the graduates prior to each ceremony.  The faculty will enter first and line up on the track to applaud the students as they enter.  The entire platform party will be seated on the stage and introduced from the stage.  The dean of each college will act as the master of ceremonies for each ceremony and introduce the platform party, the retiring faculty, and the speakers.  The Provost will give a brief welcome.  The President will deliver the presidential message.  The guest speaker will deliver the charge to the graduates.  There will be two dedicated readers at each ceremony for the presentation of degrees.  The dean and associate dean will hand out diploma covers from each side of the stage.  The President will be in center of the stage to shake hands with the graduates.  There will be six photographers (three on each side) to take a formal headshot, a photo of the presentation of the diploma cover, and the shaking of the President’s hand.  The photos will be available for purchase by the graduate or family member.  There will be two medical tents, one at either end of the field.
Discussion:

· Why are dedicated readers being suggested rather than having the departments read the names of their own graduates?  Feedback has indicated that the current process is uneven, i.e., some students who were better known to the faculty members got more attention than others and that there was an inconsistency in the quality of the faculty readers.

· It seems like the faculty are pretty much cut out of commencement now.  

· It is a good idea to put people on the east side as it is larger and more comfortable for the guests.  Having the platform at the north end is too far from the guests will be a major problem.  The platform should go on the east side so it is close to family and friends.  We should not be striving for uniformity and that should not be used as an argument for making changes.  In the past, students have appreciated having faculty they know read their names.

It was noted that one of the universal complaints received was about fairness.  The fact that some students are not acknowledged as strongly as others has been perceived as unfair.  It was also noted that the proposed changes are not an attempt to make commencement a dry or stale event.
· Having faculty lined up when the students come in is a good idea.  However, the faculty should have a more prominent place on the field; they should flank the platform party and face the students.  Most departments have someone who can enunciate names correctly.  There is a need for rehearsal and instruction.  Sometimes the microphones are unfamiliar to faculty.  It is preferable to have faculty introduce the students.
It was noted that individual colleges will determine additional speakers, i.e., the outstanding students will continue to speak, etc.  

· Having the faculty flank the stage on a diagonal would provide an opportunity for faculty and students to see each other.  It is important to create the proper relationship between students and faculty.

· Concern was expressed with how far north the platform is located; can it be moved further south?

The platform was put where it is to accommodate the bleachers on the east side, which go down to the goal line.  But another look will be taken at this.
· It is important for students to have someone they know reading their names.  This problem has not been heard of before.  A better approach would be to make the faculty aware of the problem and provide them with an opportunity to address it and make sure that it doesn’t happen.  

· There is no indication on the map where live musicians would be.  Is this an intended change?

There has been live music at commencement for at least couple of decades.  It is growing in expense, and the management of the staging and timing is a challenge.  In gathering feedback, it was discovered that many people didn’t even realize there was live music, due to its location and the difficulty of hearing it.  Because of these various factors, a closer look at the music is being taken.

· The problem that has been raised regarding departmental readers could be solved by having a meeting with the readers and coaching them.  We have superb musicians at HSU and they should be able to demonstrate the quality of the music education that we provide.

There are no alternative spaces where commencement can be moved.  If it rains, people will need umbrellas.
· What are the issues of unfairness in regard to the reading of students names?  
The feedback has been that some students feel other students are given more attention.  The exact cause of this feeling, whether it was the tone, inflection, time taken, extra statements made, etc. was not precisely identified.

The overall master of ceremonies for each college has been removed to condense the time; otherwise, there are still the same number of speakers.

· There should be a band and someone to sing the Star Spangled Banner.  If needed, we should look for funding, i.e., find sponsors or sell advertisements in the commencement program.

· Over the past two years there has been some variation in the messages given to name readers regarding what to say or not to say; maybe some of the negative feedback is because of this.  The relationship between the faculty reader and the graduates is part of the graduation process and it would be a mistake to let it go.  There are some improvements that can be made in the current process.

· This is a student event and it makes sense for our students to be providing the music and singing the national anthem.  Canned music causes people to disengage from the process.

One of the most consistent complaints is the length of the ceremonies.  The reading of names is one area that is clearly is an accordion.  The goal is to have more consistency in the cadence and quality of reading the names.

· All faculty discriminate against students constantly all semester long; there are better students and worse students.  If we choose not to honor those students who are graduating with honors at graduation, we will be doing all students a disservice.  This is a naturally discriminatory process.  Graduation is intended to honor students who did a wonderful job while they were here.  We should not consider how much time it takes.  If the students are truly concerned about fairness, they are misguided.  How many graduates per year had this complaint?  It is far too important to make this impersonal.  We need to try and keep the ceremony as personal as possible.  

The feedback that has been gathered is primarily anecdotal.   It was noted that the reading of honors is not an issue, there is no proposal to change that.

· There has been training and rehearsal opportunity for name readers in the past.  In the past, the turnout has been pretty poor.  It has been observed from the sidelines that names are regularly mispronounced, some name readers can’t be heard, some speak too quickly and cause a traffic jam on the stage.  There are some problems that could probably be worked out; but over the years, they have not been resolved.  Some faculty do a very good job, and some do a very poor job.  The ceremony is for the students and their relatives; it is not for the faculty.  Denying that there are problems with the way that names are currently read is wrong.

· Despite the concerns voiced about the live music, distance of the platform, and the faculty readers, there are a lot of good changes proposed.  The faculty readers play an important role and this deserves another look to find a way to provide training that would eliminate the current problems.  It is an honor to be a reader and faculty will be angry if they are left out.  

· It would be nice to have one commencement ceremony for all students. Students know each other from different colleges and faculty teach students from different colleges.  If there was only one large ceremony, there would be a better budget for a high-powered commencement speaker.  A number of smaller diploma ceremonies would follow, which would provide more personal attention, etc.
· Good changes have been suggested.  If students were polled, there might be more who say they value having faculty read names than do not.  It was suggested that one more attempt be made to keep the faculty readers with the understanding that faculty need to address the issues raised.  It is one of the most personal parts of the ceremony.

Throughout the process of considering changes to commencement, there has been an emphasis the relationship between students and faculty and the students and their family and friends.  The proposed changes are not designed to diminish the relationships; they are designed to enhance them.  There is a need to balance all concerns with safety and security concerns, budget concerns, and timing.

· The presenters were thanked for bringing the issues to the senate.  Commencement is for the entire university community, including the faculty.  It is an honor for faculty to be able to read the names of the students.  Is this a policy issue that the senate needs to make resolutions to address?
Chair Mortazavi will discuss this with the Senate Executive Committee.
· It was noted that faculty name readers have not been invited to rehearsals for the past couple of years.  Ensuring that readers participate in a rehearsal might address some of the concerns raised.  

The senate was thanked for its feedback and the importance of faculty being involved in commencement was acknowledged.  

· The image of the University was addressed and concern was expressed that the changes being proposed are changing the image of the University.  Faculty still want to believe that personal relationships with students are important and that students are honored by the faculty by their presence and involvement.  The graduation ceremony is symbolic of this.
M/S (Weissbart/Bond) to end the discussion.  Voting occurred and the motion FAILED with 8 Yes votes, and 14 No votes.

· It was suggested that excerpts from tapes of past graduation ceremonies could provide illustrations of good and bad reading styles.  
· Students are responsible for filling out a card to help with pronunciation of their names; perhaps the card could be designed better or students could receive instruction on how to write their names phonetically.  Readers could be given direction on how to read the names phonetically.

· There are faculty members involved in commencement, other than readers; will they still be involved?  Anything that wasn’t mentioned as a change will continue.
· Faculty are required to attend commencement; it is a work day.  Eliminating faculty readers would be a very unpopular decision and was advised against.

· Having very efficient rehearsals so people’s time is not wasted would make faculty more willing to come.

Additional email feedback may be sent to the three presenters.

5. Discussion of President’s Document on Shared Governance     
Item was postponed to the February 3 meeting.
6. Resolution on HSU Email Accounts as the Official Form of Email Communication between HSU and Students (#11-08/09-SA)

M/S (Schwetman/Moyer) to place the resolution on the floor.

Resolution on HSU Email Accounts as the Official Form of Email Communication between Humboldt State University and Students

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends to the President that the University adopt a policy making HSU Email Accounts the official form of email communication between students and the University; and be it further

RESOLVED: That although students may choose another email account as their preferred account, they are responsible for checking their HSU email account for official communications.


Rationale: Currently many students miss official communications from the 

University because a problem exists with some outside service account providers. 

Making the HSU Email Account the official method of communication puts the responsibility on the students; thereby covering or protecting the University, Faculty, SDRC, etc. 

A student’s HSU Email Account also remains constant even when he/she changes  physical addresses or chooses different outside email account providers.
There have been problems with students preferred email accounts getting overloaded and cut off by commercial email providers, so they lose the emails forwarded from HSU.
· According to Anna Kircher, CEO, this was an intermittent problem that has been resolved.  The resolution is a “good” solution, but should be amended to state that if students choose a preferred email account, it is their responsibility to make sure that it works for forwarding from their HSU account.  The best solution is not to allow students to forward their HSU email.  This is a good start, but needs additional language.  If students want to forward HSU email to a preferred email address, they need to be accountable for making sure that it works.

· It is not known if it is possible for students to have email sent to two places at the same time.  Preferred email accounts need to be set in WebReg and email is forwarded directly.

· What does “adopt a policy” mean?  This needs clarification.  And what is the penalty if a student does not follow the policy?

· Currently, there is no policy, so students can’t be held responsible for checking their HSU email account.

· The resolution is supported; but a further change prohibiting the forwarding of HSU email to a preferred account would not be supported.

· Are there any situations in which the university has to communicate with students in writing, and would this policy conflict with that?  It might be a good idea to send this back to the Student Affairs Committee and have them consult with Anna Kircher.  This may be a good thing to do, but it needs to be done correctly from the start.

M/S (Larson/Zoellner) to send the resolution back to the Student Affairs Committee for further clarification.

· The only concern expressed so far could be resolved with an amendment to the resolution.

Voting occurred on the motion to send the resolution back to the Committee and PASSED with 15 Yes votes, 6 No votes, and 5 Abstentions.

Additional comments should be forwarded to Senator Schwetman, chair of the Student Affairs Committee.
7. TIME CERTAIN:  5:25 P.M. – Resolution on the Academic Planning and Curriculum Process (#14-08/09-Virnoche)
M/S (Virnoche/Powell) to place the resolution on the floor.
Senator Virnoche explained the proposal for the Integrated Curriculum Committee (ICC), beginning with the diagram illustrating the ICC and its subcommittees and how they relate to each other and to the Academic Senate.  The primary goal is to develop a curriculum oversight process that will avoid duplication of work and reversal of decisions late in the process.
The ICC would be a standing committee of the Senate and would meet weekly, either as a full committee or subcommittees.  The roles of the subcommittees were described.  The Senate would charge the ICC with doing most of the detailed curricular work and the ICC would forward these items to be put on the Senate’s consent calendar, to be approved and forwarded to the Provost. Some items will always be on the Senate’s business calendar, i.e., academic policies and changes to the academic strategic plan.

Various themes and areas of concern have been raised as the proposal has been discussed across campus.  A handout was provided, addressing many of the concerns, including how the membership of the ICC will be constituted (appointed or elected), student representation on the ICC, and whether or not all members of the ICC should be voting members.
It was hoped that by today there would be a slate of people willing to serve on the new ICC.  Emails have been sent to college curriculum members and individuals have been called.  In general, faculty are saying “no” due to concerns about workload issues and release time.  Concern has been expressed about replacing four existing committees with the ICC and whether or not this will work.  And some faculty have raised concerns about the extent to which curriculum seems to be moving out of the faculty’s realm of authority.
Discussion:

· This proposal is impressive.  Currently, programs that are not attached to specific departments have had oversight in the UCC.  How would they be handled under this new scenario?  Anything that is curricular would go through the ICC; it goes to the Provost’s Office and gets scheduled on the ICC calendar.  

· More concerns are being expressed about this proposal than any other issue.  Concerns include the  elimination of college curriculum committees, giving all members of the ICC voting rights – which takes away from the primacy of faculty over the curriculum, and how members of this committee are selected (election versus appointment).  Senators were asked:  1) Do you want to give up the primacy of faculty over curriculum?  and 2) Do you want to eliminate your college curriculum committee?  Strong feelings of opposition have been expressed by faculty in the College of Natural Resources.
· The floor was yielded to Professor Fulgham.  One of the cumbersome points of this proposal is that there are voting members who are not academically qualified to vote on curricular issues.  They should be advisory only.  Most of the senate members probably have not read the AAUP red book.  If you have, you may want to read it again.  It states very clearly that curriculum is a provincial area of faculty responsibility.  Voting should only be at the faculty level.  It is surprising that the deans would give up the control they have at the college level by abandoning college level curriculum committees.  It was thought that the intention of reforming curriculum oversight was to create a more direct pathway for curricular issues coming from departments or colleges to from the college committees to OAA and that GE would be re-formatted for a different type of group to look at.  The process through the Senate will make it more cumbersome for both curricular development and for the senate.  The senate does not need to be bogged down with dealing with that kind of minutiae.

· Since the proposed ICC constitution can’t be amended, the Senate needs to figure out what the disagreements and/or agreements are with the constitution and whether or not the resolution will be passed.   Issues could be taken up sequentially, i.e., whether or not the Senate favors voting rights for all members, and so forth.  

· Concern about workload was expressed.  The time currently spent on curriculum work in various committees is ca. 90 hours.  The meeting time designated in the proposal is considerably less.  The ICC model doesn’t create enough time to match what is currently being expended on curriculum.  Also, currently a resource review for curriculum is done at the college level and that review isn’t included in the proposed structure.

Suggestions for adding things such as institutions, and other types of copyediting should be forwarded to Mary Virnoche.

· The floor was yielded to Vice Provost Burges.  Many concerns have been expressed regarding the faculty’s domain over the curriculum.  Providing curriculum for students is a complicated process with many moving parts.  The idea behind the integrated model is to have access to all those parts at the same time, rather than sequentially.  Currently, individuals who have some of the most knowledge about providing curriculum for students and who understand how the different parts intersect, don’t get the information until late in the process or until after a decision has been made.  The integrated curriculum model is not intended to usurp the faculty; it is to collaborate in providing the best possible curriculum with the least possible expenditure of time on the part of the faculty.  As stated in the constitution, the ICC would operate primarily on consensus; problem-solving and trouble-shooting would be done without voting.  Voting would occur only if there was no consensus.  Many of the issues addressed by the ICC would not involve negotiation or advocacy.  
· Students are concerned about the lack of student representation on the ICC.  It would be appropriate to have a student on the ICC as well as on other committees.  An Executive Memorandum from the Chancellor’s Office was issued recently regarding student involvement on campuses.  Currently one student is on the UCC and votes; so this should be included on the ICC.  It is in the best interest of the university community.
· The proposed ICC constitution needs to be dealt with point by point.  As it stands, it cannot be supported.

A request was made to take a straw poll to see where senators stand with the proposed constitution.  It was stated that the faculty was not ready to take a straw poll.

· A larger issue was raised.  There has been a great deal of rush in the process of creating the proposed ICC in order to have something that could be implemented next fall.   A Fall 2009 implementation would require that the individuals needed to serve on the ICC be put in place now, before fall schedules are solidified.  If there is more time to consider all of the issues and refine the proposal, then some things could be changed in the proposal without it being disastrous to the work of the task group.  
· Faculty representatives need to be elected.  Concern was expressed about the loss of the college curriculum committees; why do colleges exist if not to be working together at that level?

The meeting recessed at 6 pm.



















